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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Annual Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 14 May 2018 at 7.45 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey

Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Kay Hipsey

Cllr Christine Feltwell 
Cllr Alison Youngs


Cllr Annette Osler 

(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 5
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)

66/18  Election of Chair and Vice Chair of the Parish Council
Cllr Tina Feltwell thanked Cllr Terry Hipsey for all his work as Chair, and proposed that he continue as Chair.  There was no other Councillors that wish to put themselves forward or nominate.  The proposal was seconded by Cllr Annette Osler and all agreed that Cllr Terry Hipsey continue as Chair.  Cllr Terry Hipsey thanked Cllr Christine Feltwell for covering the position of Vice Chair in the last year, and she declined his proposal to continue, and she proposed Cllr Alison Youngs. Cllr Alison Youngs advised that pending personal issues she would accept, this was seconded by Cllr Kay Hipsey with no other proposals, all agreed. 

RESOLVED: That Cllr Terry Hipsey continue as Chair and Cllr Alison Youngs be Vice Chair. 

67/18
Apologies and Welcome

There were apologies of absence accepted from Cllr Neil Richards (work commitments), Cllr Roger Whitehead (none recorded) and Cllr Javey Osler (personal reasons).
68/18
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation 
There was none.
69/18
Minutes of the Meeting dated 8 April 2018  and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 8 April 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  

Proposed: Cllr Kay Hipsey , Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs, six agreed,  one abstained
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 8 April 2018 be approved.

Matters Arising:  There was none.
70/18
Co-option of Parish Council Vacancies.
The Chair advised that there were two vacancies on the Parish Council and one application had been received.  Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that he was happy to propose that James Green be elected as a Southery Parish Councillor, which was seconded by Cllr Crispin Copsey, all agreed.  Cllr James Green signed the Code of Conduct and Declaration of Acceptance of the position at this point which had been previously sent to him. 
71/18  Cllr Martin Storey Update

The Chair confirmed that this item could be brought forward due to Cllr Martin Storey's availability, Cllr Martin Storey updated on the following issues: 
· The conversation regarding the football hut on the playing field had been interested, and that from projects he had been involved in and businesses within a parish, a general letter could be sent to those individuals and any donations or equipment or time they could offer to urge them to come forward for the village as a whole, as a community project.  He added that the Borough Council were always forthcoming with assistance.  He shared that volunteers can achieve a lot together.

· Pot Holes was always a topic and he had researched data going back to 25 December 2017 to 30 April 2018, there were 6278 pot holes reported, some may have been duplicated, the previous year for the period was 2418, so probably because last winter was harsh.  Between again in same period 3753 pot holes were filled, and out of that 765 was in the western area (West Norfolk).  The previous year the same period there was 262, 398 in our western area. As from 1st May 2018, there had been 1396 pot hole jobs still to be done, only 35 were in the western area.  There were 27 Patching gangs and four machines that repair the pot holes in use.   Damage claims resulting from pot holes were in excess of £12k, £5k had been paid out.  There were 169 incidents around January - March 2018 claims. 
· He had discussed the Feltwell/Southery Road with Norfolk County Council Senior Officer, which was in a bad state of repair, and all that could be done would be to patch it up as it was too expensive to fully resurface.  

· He had been on the case with the Lynn Road and foul water issues and thanked residents for information passed over to him.  It was hoped that when the work was completed by Anglian Water the issue would finally be resolved and he would be raising it at County Hall.
· He wished to share good news regarding the Norfolk Museums which the County was in charge of, and in 2018 there were 426,000 visitors, in particular the Time and Time at Great Yarmouth see over £10k school children.  He wished to mention the good work they do.  
· The EDP had brought up a pay rise of County Councillors and advised it was in line with a national pay award for council staff.  He would be making his thoughts known at County Council.  

· The Chair shared Westgate Street and Feltwell Road there had been concerns of the increase of quota on Sugar Beet in the next campaign may cause further breakup of the roads that were already cracking, especially around the school,  and it was feared the roads as a result could worsen.

· Cllr Alison advised that there was quite a severe accident on the A10, the air ambulance was called, and there had been two in a short space of time.  This had highlighted issues with roads in village as the traffic for each accident was diverted through the village especially near the school.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that he had raised at many meetings and there was nothing that could be done.   Cllr Martin advised that County Council were aware of Southery as a special case and he would continue to raise. 
72/18 Standing Orders

As presented were for approval, this was Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Kay Hipsey, all were in favour.
73/18 Financial Regulations
As presented were for approval, this was Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Crispin Copsey, all were in favour.
74/18 Land Registrations
The Clerk circulated a list of Land Registered to the Southery Parish Council for formal adoption. The Clerk agreed to add valuation figures from Land Registry entries to the list.  Cllr Alison Youngs queries some lay-bys and footpaths but it was confirmed not to be owned by the Parish Council.
Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs,  all were in favour.
75/18 Rent Review of Recreation Drive
The Clerk advised that as per lease agreement the Parish Council at this point needed to formally review the rent for the year 2019 from 1st January and advise the leaseholder of the outcome. Cllr Christine Feltwell proposed to leave the rent at the current figure, the Parish Council agreed to this proposal, which was seconded by Cllr Kay Hipsey. 

Proposed: Cllr Christine Feltwell, Seconded: Cllr Kay Hipsey, all were in favour.
76/18 Insurance Renewal
That the Insurance Renewal for the financial year 201718 be approved as presented to the total of £790.52.
Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs, all were in favour.
77/18 Assets Register
The Clerk advised that  the register presented was updated from the previous year for the Parish Council's approval.  As part of discussions the Clerk agreed to create a report regarding the relationship between the Village Hall Committee and the Parish Council, to include information about the land ownership and building ownership. The Asset register was approved as presented.
Proposed: Cllr Kay Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Crispin Copsey, all were in favour.
78/18 Approval of Internal Audit Report

The Parish Council approved the Internal Audit Report for the accounts 201718.

Proposed: Cllr Kay Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Terry Hipsey, all were in favour.
79/18Approval of the Governance Statement
The Governance Statement had previously been received and the Parish Council advised that they were happy to answer yes to each of the questions within the statement. The Chair and Clerk signed the document at this point. 

Proposed: Cllr Christine Feltwell, Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs, all were in favour.

80/18 Approval of Statement of Accounts
Cllr Alison Youngs requested more time to review the Account information and it was agreed for her to do and for it to be brought back to the meeting in June for approval before the 2 July 2018 deadline.
81/18 Approval of Annual Return
It was agreed to approve the return at the next meeting in June.
82/18 Meeting Dates
The Clerk advised that the continuation of the meeting date needed to be agreed at the Annual meeting and had queried regarding the August date which was not unusual for Parish Council's to have a summer recess.  Cllr Terry proposed that on that basis the meeting continue to be the first Monday of each month, unless a bank holiday a week later, with no meetings in January or August due to the summer and Christmas periods. 
Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Annette Osler, all were in favour.
83/18 List of buildings of Special Architectural Interest - War Memorial - Historic England
The Clerk advised that they had wrote to the Parish Council to notify that they were investigating the memorial to be possibly registered as a listed item of special interest.  She added that part of that communication offered anyone to get in touch with Historic England should there be useful information to make them aware of about the memorial. The Clerk clarified that the Parish Council had no power over the instigation as it Historic England's instigation solely which they had the right to do without permission. The Parish Council had no comments and noted that should this be registered as a special item, there would be a need for application to be made upon any restoration work.  The Clerk agreed to keep the Parish Council up to date of any new communications. 
84/18 SAM2 Data

The Parish Council received the latest information, thanked the team for collecting the date and noted the contents. 
85/18 Playing Field Entrance

Cllr Christine Feltwell had asked that the entrance be placed on the agenda for discussion as it needed work, but suggested that it be left for now if there would be construction on the field.  The Parish Council agreed.
86/18 Planning
There were no planning applications for consideration.  The Parish Council had noted the following decisions received, the Chair advised all were delegated authority and permitted development:
	18/00269/F 
	Oak Tree House Campsey Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0NQ - First storey side extension and porch canopy 
	Application Permitted 

29 March 2018 

Delegated Decision 


	18/00292/F 
	39 Feltwell Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0NR - Two storey rear extension and attached garage 

	Application Permitted 

9 April 2018 

Delegated Decision 

	18/00408/F 
	17 Campsey Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0NG - Extension to dwelling 
	Application Permitted 

11 April 2018 

Delegated Decision 


87/18
Finance

The following payments were approved for April 2018: 
	Clerk Salary and Expenses
	343.81

	Handyman Salary 
	84.03

	HMRC PAYE - Clerk and Handyman
	91.40

	Interment Area Ext. Materials- Handyman
	76.05

	Internal Audit Fee
	50.00

	Insurance - Parish Council Annual Fee
	790.52

	Grounds Maintenance - Grass Cutting
	190.00

	K&M Street lighting Maintenance
	86.08

	Anglian Water - Cemetery
	7.25

	JD Signs - Cemetery Signs
	12.00

	PC Strimmer Service - Thurlow Nunn
	76.13

	EON - Streetlighting Electric
	227.04

	Total
	2034.31


Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded:  Cllr Crispin Copsey , all agreed.

88/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
· Cemetery Grass now resolved.
· Clerk agreed to report Ferry Bank Sign as trees grown over it.

· Clerk agreed to report posts on footpath at junction of Mill Drove on the left to NCC.

· Residents parking up fast on the village hall car park, and maybe a gate should be added.   The Clerk agreed to put a sign up to come in slow.

· Cllr Alison Youngs shared that she had been asked about placing tables on the Were Hen for the yard sale, the Clerk advised that the Parish Council may not wish to encourage parking next to the Were hen opposite the junction and potentially car tracks. The Parish Council agreed that this would create a hazard on the road.  Cllr Alison Youngs agreed to report back.  
· Cllr Alison Youngs had quite a lot of contact with the problems on Lynn Road and further problems to do with work that Anglian Water was doing.  Cllr Terry Hipsey advised that they will do what they wish to do and the Parish Council had no powers over what they did other than influence as they had the right to repair.  Cllr Crispin Copsey advised that a senior officer had attended.   Cllr Alison Youngs shared that the Parish Council should note concerns of this kind when considering new planning applications.  The Clerk had been in contact with Anglian Water who had to attend a second time as the first time hadn't resolved the issue, she had asked that they inform residents as this hadn't seem to have occurred and would continue to update with them.   Cllr Alison Youngs stated that she would wish for them to be more proactive in keeping systems in good condition rather than reactive repair work. The Clerk agreed to share with them that prevention was better than cure and share their response.
· The Clerk agreed to report a manhole cover opposite 40 Recreation Drive with NCC. 
· Cllr Christine Feltwell advised that bingo had raised £427 and thanked Cllr Annette Osler and Cllr Crispin for their hard work, which would be put towards a community project.
· Cllr Christine Feltwell suggested an event on Norfolk Day 27th July.
· The Clerk agreed to progress the closing of a Parish Council account called Playing Field Account which also contained project money to the total of £622 and funds would be placed within the usual Parish Council account and itemised on budget sheets.

· Cllr Christine Feltwell shared that High School children from Southery were going to have to go to Littleport High School and suggested that there may be an opportunity to incorporate a public service to Ely on this route. The Clerk agreed to contact the Southery School and find out more.
· Cllr James Green shared that a 20 mph speed limit signs were on the southern entrance into the village but there was 30mph markings still on the road in paint, the Clerk agreed to report to NCC.

· Cllr Terry Hipsey shared that he was concerned about both entrances into the village from the A10 in terms of safety for all vehicles in light of the two very serious accidents that had taken place in the last two months, the Clerk agreed to write to Norfolk County Council highways to share concerns and ask  whether they were going to review arrangements for improving safety on these entrances.

89/18 Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme.  

90/18
Public Comments / Questions
· A parishioner asked whether the Parish Council were going to have major public footpaths cut back where needed, between Feltwell Road and Ringmore Road, landowners cut their paths, and another piece which was sometimes cut, and another piece that you can't get a tractor in it.  Cllr Annette Osler agreed to ask Cllr Javey Osler to cut.  The parishioner wished to thank Cllr Javey Osler for cutting an overhanging tree and for doing this.
· A parishioner wished to share that the Christmas tree was a lovely touch this last year, the Chair thanked them for their comments.  Cllr Annette Osler advised that this year hoped to make more of an event. 
91/18
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 4 June 2018.  
Meeting closed at 21.22 pm
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